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Minutes of the Meeting Held

September 11, 2007
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway, Harrington, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, September 11, 2007.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Robert B. Brown, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, DAG
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Emily Galloway, D.V.M., Commission Veterinarian
	Roger Plante, Jr., Horseman

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Annie Renzetti, D.V.M., Commission Veterinarian

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs
	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist

	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, Dover Downs
	Robert Collison, Chief DHRC Investigator

	Hugh J. Gallagher, Administrator of Racing
	


Call to Order/Welcome

Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:27 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Brown made a Motion to approve the August 14, 2007 Minutes as written. Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business
None offered.
New Business

Proposed Final Language for Rule 8.9.17 Commission Counsel distributed copies of his proposed blood gas analysis (BGA) penalties language based on what was discussed at the last meeting. Discussion included clarifying the language for first, second or third offenses, when the counting starts for each offense, and that all previous consent agreements were written up as unfit horses, due to lack of a specific rule. Once the revised rule has been formally adopted, rulings for new offenses will reflect its language. Chairman Steele emphasized that if a horse or trainer has committed an offense, it counts, and all subsequent offenses will be noted. The language is intended to penalize both trainers and horses for violations; and should encourage owners who use trainers with repeat offenses to consider using different trainers. Trainers get fines and horses get suspensions; an owner can track their trainers’ rulings through the USTA and the ARCI, that keep records. Mr. DiMario’s request for the State to keep a list of all horses with high blood gases was denied. There is reciprocity between states for violations; Mr. Kerber will slightly alter the language to mention this. Retests only apply to pari-mutuel races. Mr. Gallagher suggested a definition of retests be added to the rules. The Commission unanimously approved Mr. Kerber’s language with the above changes. Mr. Kerber will make the additional suggested changes and circulate in email for the Commission’s final approval before any publication takes place. 
Rule 10.2.8.3 Judge Egger distributed his suggested proposed language for a new rule 10.2.8.3. Discussion included using a form to deal with the transfer problem, the current rule, that already prohibits transfers, and “immediate” vs. “no” family member language. After hearing comments, Commission Counsel advised that language should be kept as broad as possible in the family area, and that specific problems should be addressed with specific language. Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to change Rule 10.2.8.2 to add the words “a family member”, Commissioner Brown seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
Shortage of Horses Racing in DE
Mr. DiMario claimed that instead of racing in Delaware, horsemen went to Pennsylvania, due to their more lenient therapeutic race day medication policies. Commissioner Brown offered that the horsemen he spoke to said they left due to an inability to race on a half-mile track and Harrington’s purse structure. It is unknown what difference changing our medication policy would make. Further discussion included the Dalare medication withdrawal times list, Clenbuterol,’s usage and the general effects some medications have on horses. A medication report will be forthcoming from the chemists’ October Mid Atlantic consortium meeting. As professionals, horsemen will make the best choices they can to support their families. Mr. Lockhart added horsemen are the ultimate free agents; as soon as they had the opportunity to abandon Harrington Raceway they did, plus political restrictions were placed on the tracks The issue is certainly different then four years ago. Last year at Dover Downs 92% were Delaware Owned or trained and they won 91% of the money. (About 65-66% of this money actually goes to the owners.) He suggested we look at a wider base of horses participating in Delaware. There are many factors that change the perspective of how good horses are. Some horses now race all year, instead of taking a break after Harrington and going back to Dover Downs. Mr. Boese said the quality of racing has already started to decline. This Fall, they took on more Delaware horses then they ever have since he’s been here, and they are cheaper horses. Chairman Steele felt this was a contract issue that needed to be worked out. Mr. Gallagher will look at neighboring state’s medication policies and report back to the Commission next month.  
Reports from Racing Administrator, Racing Officials & Veterinarians 
Mr. Gallagher reported upcoming meetings:  ROAP on September 13-14, in which double placings will be discussed, a Stewards’ Roundtable on September 17, and an Eastern States Executive Director meeting in Toronto September 27-29. The Rules Committee meeting was productive. Dr. Renzetti reported that last week an old gelding faded and collapsed during the race, was humanely euthanized and sent to New Bolton Center (NBC). The postmortem report has not been received back from NBC yet. She is still watching for whipping violations and reports cases to the judges. She also noticed a home made burr head pole; Mr. Collison inspected it. Judge Egger said it was no more severe than tack shop burrs, and could be monitored. It is unlikely that homemade equipment will be barred. The judges are aware of these issues and are watching them. Mr. Collison affirmed that current procedures are working well.
Lunch Break

A break for lunch was called at 12:00 p.m. The meeting was called back to order at 12:22 p.m.

Public Comment

Mr. Collison announced that in the next few weeks some of Delaware’s best horses will be out of state, with such owners as Kevin’s Lare, Toby Lynch and Joe Hurley.
Adjournment to Executive Session

At 12:25 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
Upcoming Events

Rules Committee
October 4: 10:15 at DDA, Secretary’s Conference Room

Regular Meeting
October 9: 10:15 at DE State Fairgrounds, Centre Meeting Room 
Adjournment

At 1:14 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Brown moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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